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Painted on the side of a building in Los Angeles 

during the coronavirus pandemic in April, 2020. 

Social distancing is necessary to slow or stop the 

spread of the coronavirus.  The older people in the 

population are most susceptible and need the help 

of others to minimize the spread of infection. Of 

course, the critical and essential work force must 

keep providing service in the best interest of 

everyone. A Trackdown “Thank you” and sincere 

salute to all those critical workers keeping us safe. 

 

 

Women in California Cities From 

San Francisco to San Jose 

                                                                          

Trackdown’s list of women city government 

professionals in California cities continues in this 

issue. This is the 33rd segment of the Trackdown 

list. Those found working in the cities 

alphabetically from the City & County of San 

Francisco to the City of San Jose are included in 

this issue. 

                                                                                  

There are many highly educated, qualified and 

dedicated professional women serving 

California cities. The list is impressive. Our effort 

addresses the rhetorical question: Where are the 

women in city management? 

Of course, we miss deserving folks from time-to-

time. Again, we apologize to anyone we miss. It 

is not always completely our fault. The failures of 

others to post complete profiles makes it difficult 

to be comprehensive. Please believe that we try 

our best to include all worthy individuals.  
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with an information technology and services firm in 1983.  In 1984 she went to work 

as a software support technician for an on-line software systems company in Chico. 

She joined the Chico city staff in 1994 as Community Services Officer (CSO), and in 

2001 she took a Management Analyst with the Chico Police Department.  In 2009 

she moved to the City Manager's Office in a Management Analyst post.  Deborah 

earned a BA in social work from California State University, Chico, and an MS in law 

from Champlain College.   

                                           
    

 

 

 

 

www.chwlaw.us 

Expert Public Agency Legal Services. Committed to 

counsel that is helpful, understandable, and fairly 

priced. CH&W has offices in Pasadena and Grass 

Valley in the Sierra Foothills, CH&W represents public 

and private clients throughout California in 

municipal law.    

Michael Colantuono is Managing Shareholder, and 

currently is City Attorney for the City of Grass Valley.                                                                                          

The firm was recognized as one of California’s Top 

Ranked Law Firms by Martindale-Hubbell in 2014 

and Michael Colantuono, Terri Highsmith, Jenni 

Pancake, Michael Allderdice and Scott Howard 

have each achieved the highest AV rating from 

Martindale-Hubbell.                                                                                                  

Call telephone No. 530-432-7357 or 213-542-5700 

https://www.avenuinsights.com/ 

                                                                                             

There’s never a good time for operational 

downtime, or a good time to fall short on revenue.  

For governments to serve their communities, they 

need solutions they can depend on, run by partners 

who understand how the public sector works. 

 

That’s why thousands of State and local 

government leaders turn to Avenu.  Although the 

name is new, the company roots serving 

government officials go back nearly 100-years. 

 

Retired City Managers Fran David, John Shirey and 

Jeff Kolin, a past President of the City Managers 

Department of the League of California Cities, all 

serve on the Avenue Advisory Board. 

California Offices in El Dorado Hills, Fresno, 

Pleasanton, Sacramento and Westlake Village. 

 

Fran Mancia may be reached at 559-288-7296. Fran 

is a member of the Board of Trustees of the 

California City Management Foundation (CCMF). 

Women in California Cities From 

San Francisco to San Jose 

                                                                                         

San Francisco is the only “City and County” in 

the State of California. San Francisco is the 15th 

most populous city in the United States and the 

fourth largest in California. San Francisco was 

founded in June, 1776, when colonists from 

Spain came ashore and established the Presidio 

of San Francisco. The California Gold Rush of 

1849 brought rapid growth, making the city the 

largest population on the West Coast at the 

time. San Francisco incorporated in April, 1850. 

Its 2018 estimated population is 883,305. Naomi 

Kelly is the San Francisco City Administrator. The 

enormous size of the San Francisco city and 

county organization provides numerous 

opportunities for professional women to serve. 

We have, hopefully, provided a good 

representative group.     

http://www.chwlaw.us/
https://www.avenuinsights.com/
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Women in California Cities From 

San Francisco to San Jose 

                                                                          

Naomi Maria Kelly is the San 

Francisco City Administrator. 

She has served as the highest-

ranking non-elected official in 

the San Francisco City and 

County Government since 

2012. Previously she served as 

the City Purchaser and the 

Director of the Office of 

Contract Administration when the Mayor was 

Gavin Newsom. Prior to that she worked as 

Special Assistant to the Mayor’s Office of 

Neighborhood Services and the Office of Policy 

and Legislative Affairs under then-Mayor Willie 

Brown. She also served as the City’s Executive 

Director of the Taxicab Commission. Naomi 

earned a BA from New York University, and a law 

degree from the University of San Francisco. She 

is a member of the California State Bar. She is a 

native of San Francisco.  Her husband, Harlan L. 

Kelly, Jr., is General Manager of the San 

Francisco Public Utilities Commission.   

Michelle Allersma is the Director of the Budget 

Analysis Division of the Controller’s Office for the 

City & County of San Francisco. She has served 

in that position since 2013. She previously 

worked as the Revenue Manager and as a labor 

cost analyst.  Michelle earned an MPP from the 

University of California, Berkeley.  

 

 

             

                      

“You have in San Francisco this Magnificent Civic 

Center crowned by a City Hall which I have never 

seen anywhere equaled.” –Joseph Strauss 

 

 

 

   

http://www.kosmont.com/ 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Founded in 1986 by former City 

Manager Larry J. Kosmont,                    

Kosmont Companies, a certified 

Minority Business Enterprise (MBE) and 

certified Small Business Enterprise (SBE), 

has earned a national reputation and 

is recognized as expert in real estate, 

financial advisory and economic development 

services. The Kosmont Companies are committed to 

bringing public, private, and non-profit organizations 

together to help communities flourish.                                                                                  

Call and learn how South Gate earned a $5.1 million 

Real Estate Bonus. 

Market Analyses                                                             

Kosmont Companies thoroughly research the 

potential for a city’s future development to be self-

sustaining. Kosmont Company experts will determine 

whether the market holds enough existing or 

potential demand for development to be viable. 

Mailing Address:  1601 N. Sepulveda Blvd., #382, 

Manhattan Beach, California 90266                                        

Telephone: 424-297-1070 | Fax: 424-286-4632 

 

 

   

 

https://www.cacities.org/Education-

Events/Calendar/2020-Annual-Conference-

Expo?feed=events 

 

Annual Conference & Expo 

October 5-7, 2020 

Long Beach, California  

 

Yountville Mayor John F. Dunbar, President 

 

http://www.kosmont.com/
https://www.cacities.org/Education-Events/Calendar/2020-Annual-Conference-Expo?feed=events
https://www.cacities.org/Education-Events/Calendar/2020-Annual-Conference-Expo?feed=events
https://www.cacities.org/Education-Events/Calendar/2020-Annual-Conference-Expo?feed=events
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Trackdown Posse Roster                                                
Executive Level Posse Roster: 

Wade McKinney, Retired Indian Wells City Manager   
Michael J. Sedell, Retired Simi Valley City Manager    

Larry F. Pennell, Retired City Manager, Wasco 

Kevin O’Rourke, KOLGS/PARS; Retired City Manager 

Glenn Southard, Retired CM, Indio & Claremont 

Joe Tanner, Retired Vallejo City Manager  

Denise Ovrom, Former City Manager &                  

Principal, HdL Companies                                         

Guy Huffaker, Retired Porterville City Manager 

Vern Lawson, Retired, Lancaster 

Ernesto Marquez, Former City Manager 

Gary K. Sloan, Retired La Mirada City Manager 

Robert T. Dickey, Retired South Gate DPW 

Doug Dunlap, Retired City Manager, Pomona                                               

Rita Geldert, Retired City Manager, Vista                           

Dale Geldert, Retired CDF Director, State of CA 

David Jinkens, Retired City Manager 

Joe Goeden, Retired W. Sacramento City Manager 

Ron Molendyk, Retired City Manager 

Anthony D. Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

Jason Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

Paul Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son     

 

Posse Roster: 
Gregory Korduner, Retired City Manager                                                            

Howard Chambers, Retired Lakewood City Manager                                                                                    

Dave Carmany, West Covina, Interim City Manager                                                                                

Ken Bayless, Ret. GM LA Vector Control & Ret. LASD Chief        

Don Penman, Retired City Manager, Arcadia    

Sam Olivito, California Contract Cities Association                                                                                                                                                                

Dr. Bill Mathis, Mathis Group                                                                                  

Roy Pederson, ICMA Past-President 

Gary Milliman, City Manager, Brookings, Oregon                                                                                                                           

Doug Dunlap, Retired City Manager, Pomona                                               

Kevin Duggan, Retired City Manager; Past Pres. CM/LCC                                                                                 

Rod B. Butler, Jurupa Valley, City Manager                                                          

Ray Harris, Ret. County Official, & Hawaiian Gardens CM                                                            

John F. Shirey, Retired Sacramento City Manager                                                    

Cynthia Kurtz, Retired City Manager; Past Pres. CM/LCC                                            

Lee C. McDougal, Retired Montclair City Manager  

Ray Silver, Retired City Manager, Past Pres. CM/LCC                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            

Mark Scott, Indio City Manager   

Dr. Carlos A. Urrutia, Retired Rocklin City Manager                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            

Jeff Mathieu, Retired Big Bear Lake, City Manager 

Greg Devereaux, San Bernardino County CEO                        

Doug LaBelle, Retired City Manager                                          

Ron Stock, Retired City Manager, Weed 

                                                                                                                      

 
“Help others get ahead. You will always stand taller 

with someone else on your shoulders.”                       

—Bob Moawad,                                                         

Founder of the Edge Learning Institute 

 
                                                   

Tripepi Smith & Associates                                                                                                        

Post Office Box No. 52152                                                  

Irvine, California 92619 

 

Contact Ryder Smith or one of his colleagues at 

626-536-2173 

info@tripepismith.com 

A sunset picture taken by retired                                  

Whittier City Manager Jeff Collier 

file:///C:/Users/Jack%20Simpson/Desktop/2016%20Newsletters%20-/info@tripepismith.com
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WEBINAR ON IMPLEMENTING                                 

SENATE BILL 998 

WATER SHUTOFF PROTECTION ACT 

                                                                                                                                           

As of April 1, 2020, all public water systems must 

comply with the Water Shutoff Protection Act for 

residential customers. This Act makes three significant 

changes to how your agency operates. First, the Act 

extends the period residential customers can be 

delinquent on their bills before your agency can shut 

off water service, and creates new notice 

requirements before terminating service. Second, 

the Act requires that your agency create alternative 

payment arrangements, and offer them to certain 

qualifying customers. Finally, the Act mandates that 

your agency adopt a written policy describing these 

procedures. This webinar will explain exactly how 

your agency can comply with SB 998, and 

recommend procedures to effectively implement it. 

As part of the webinar, we will provide a sample SB 

998 policy and analyze it section-by-section. Your 

agency will walk away from this Webinar with a 

policy it can adopt, and an understanding of how to 

best implement it moving forward.  

Cost:   $1,000 per agency for a stand-alone, 

attorney-client privileged webinar. 

  

Contact Bill Weech at bweech@chwlaw.us or (213) 

542-5705 to schedule a webinar for your city or 

county. 

                                                                                             

Michael G. Colantuono                                                                                   

Colantuono, Highsmith & Whatley, PC 

 

 

“You cannot swim for the 

horizons until you have courage 

to lose sight of the shore.”                               

--William Faulkner 

 

 

Women in California Cities From 

San Francisco to San Jose 

 

Nara Babakhanyan is a 

Program Manager and works 

in Staff Development for the 

City and County of San 

Francisco. After working at 

the City College of San 

Francisco (2007-2009), Nara 

joined the staff of the City and 

County of San Francisco as a Community 

Liaison’s Assistant in the Mayor’s Office of 

Neighborhood Services. Nara then left to work 

at UC Berkeley, in a law office as an intern, and 

as a research assistant for the UC Berkeley 

School of Law. She rejoined the City staff in April, 

2014 working with Compliance & Client Services 

in the Human Services Agency. In September, 

2015 Nara began serving in the Office of 

Economic and Workforce Development 

working with Workforce and Strategic 

Partnerships.  In July, 2019, she moved to the 

Controller’s Officer working in her current post. 

Nara attend the City College of San Francisco, 

and she earned a BA from the University of 

California, Berkeley.  

 

 

 
www.stifel.com 

 

Stifel was founded in 1890 and has become one of 

the nation’s premier wealth management and 

investment banking firms. Stifel’s passion of and 

commitment to public finance is evidenced by its 

unparalleled experience in providing bond 

underwriting services to local agencies of all shapes 

and sizes.  

Comprised of over 20 professionals located in Los 

Angeles and San Francisco, the Stifel team is ready 

and eager to assist agencies throughout the state. 

Contact (213) 443-5000 for more information on how 

Stifel can assist today. 

Among the Stifel professionals located throughout 

California are Raul Amezcua, Sara Brown,            

Jake Campos, Eileen Gallagher, Tom Jacob,               

Vince Lazalde and Eric McKean. 

mailto:bweech@chwlaw.us?subject=Webinar-Water%20Shutoff%20Protection%20Act
mailto:bweech@chwlaw.us?subject=Webinar%20for%20Water%20Shutoff%20Protection%20Act
http://www.stifel.com/
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 Women in California Cities From 

San Francisco to San Jose 

 

Dr. Tonia Lediju, Ph.D. is the Chief Audit 

Executive for the City & County of San Francisco 

(February, 2009-present). From August, 1995 until 

May, 2005, Tonia served as the Senior 

Management Auditor for the State of California 

Highway Patrol. Her next assignment started in 

June, 2005 as the Audit Director of the California 

Department of Child Support Services. In May, 

2007 Tonia took the position of Division Chief for 

the State of California Employment 

Development Department, and in February, 

2009 she became the Chief Audit Executive in 

San Francisco.  She earned a BA from California 

Baptist University; and MA in leadership and 

organizational systems from St. Mary’s College of 

California; and a Ph.D. from Saybrook University.     

In 1993, Linda Barnard joined the San Francisco 

Recreation and Park Department as a 

Recreation Supervisor. In December, 2011 she 

was promoted to be the Recreation Manager of 

the Sports & Athletics Division. After attending 

the City College of San Francisco, Linda earned 

a BA from San Francisco State University.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Retired Irvine City Manager Sean Joyce paying 

tribute to the late John Prine, who was an American 

country folk singer-songwriter, who passed away 

April 7, 2020 in Nashville. 

 

 

www.brandywinedev.com 

 

Former Artesia City Manager         

Jim Barisic founded Brandywine in 

1994. Jim and his three sons         

Brett Whitehead, Mark Whitehead 

and David Barisic                        

direct Brandywine Homes.  

 

Some of the Projects that are selling now are in the 

Cities of San Dimas, Whittier, Anaheim, and Duarte. 

Coming soon are projects in                                   

Norwalk, and Placentia.  

                                                                                       

Call Brandywine at 949-296-2400 

                                                                

Candlewood Villas Whittier,  

A Brandywine Homes 

Development 

 

 

 

                                         

      

Brent Whitehead, Mark Whitehead and David Bar 

                                                                              

Brandywine Homes Corporate Office                    

16580 Aston Street, Irvine, California 92606As a result of A 

As a result of the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, the 

California Contract Cities Association has cancelled 

its Annual Municipal Seminar in Indian Wells. 

http://www.brandywinedev.com/
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https://gonsalvi.com/ 
 

Joe Gonsalves said: "Lobbyist are like parachutes; you 

don't need them often but when you do they had better 

work." 

 
The firm was founded by the late 

former California State Assembly 

Member Joe A. Gonsalves. Until his 

passing, Joe, his son                        

Anthony D. Gonsalves and Anthony’s 

son Jason Gonsalves served as the 

first three generation lobbying firm in Sacramento. 

 

Anthony, Jason and Paul Gonsalves are expert local 

government lobbyists. The firm represents fifty-plus 

cities and is a key player in city legislation. Anthony 

is a member of the CCMF Board. 

 

Call the “Gonsalvi” at                     

Telephone no. 916-441-0597 

925 L Street, Suite 250 Sacramento CA 95814   

 

 

Joe A. Gonsalves & Son has 

more than 50-years of 

legislative experience 

representing cities and other 

clients before the Legislature 

and State Departments. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
www.mmanc.org                                                                   

Carla Hansen, President, Assistant to the City 

Manager, City of St. Helena                                        

Monica Davis, Vice President, Community Services 

Manager, City of Hayward 

Women in California Cities From 

San Francisco to San Jose 

 

Since April, 2013, Stacy Bradley has 

worked as a Planner for the San 

Francisco Recreation & Park 

Department. She worked in the 

private sector to begin her working 

career, and in addition, she served 

as an Adjunct Professor for Pace University in 

New York City in 2010. From 2006 until 2010 Stacy 

served as a Deputy Director of the Office of 

Stormwater Management Planning for the New 

York City Department of Environmental 

Protection. In 2011 she took a private sector 

consultant position that brought her to San 

Francisco. She joined city staff in April, 2013.  

Stacy earned a BA from the University of 

Pittsburgh, and an MUP with a concentration in 

environmental issues from Columbia University.  

She also did course work at the Carnegie Mellon 

University.  

LETTER:  

Another great edition of the newsletter (May Special).  I'm 

doing well with this whole shut-in thing.  

That picture of Dan [Heil] (I hadn't seen it in a long time) really 

brought back memories. He was always such a cheerful 

guy. The first time I met Dan, I had just left El Monte. Tripepi 

had invited me out on one of those 2-night fishing boat trips off 

San Diego, with Dan, Ray Harris, Andy Lazzaretto and a bunch 

of other guys. Linda was also on board. It was a great trip, full 

of good fellowship, took my mind off my troubles. Anyway, I 

really didn't spend much time talking with Dan, but the guy 

never forgot my name; always ask me how I was doing; treated 

me like an old buddy every time I saw him. We did, at some 

point, become good friends, but I admired his ability to put 

people at ease, treat them like family. What a guy, I miss him! 

Hope I can make the June POL, if we're not all still under lock 

and key by the Governor. 

Doug Dunlap                                                                                 

Retired City Manager 

https://gonsalvi.com/
http://www.mmanc.org/
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  Women in California Cities From      

San Francisco to San Jose 

 

The City & County of San 

Francisco maintains a 

Department on the 

Status of Women. Grant 

Administrator Carol Sacco is serving as the 

Acting Director of the Department. Roxanne 

Hoegger Alejandre is the Senior Manager of 

Human Trafficking Outreach, Prevention and 

Education, and Natalie Alvarez is the Senior 

Fiscal & Policy Analyst. Elise Hansell is the 

Department on the Status of Women Policy and 

Grants Manager.  Kyoko Peterson is a Policy and 

Grants Associate, and Elizabeth Newman is the 

Policy and Project Director.  

Anna P. Arevalo, former Executive Assistant to 

the San Francisco City Treasurer in now working 

with a bank in the private sector. She earned a 

BS in criminal justice from California State 

University, Sacramento and an MPA from Notre 

Dame de Namur University. 

San Gabriel, named for 

the Mission San Gabriel 

Arcángel, is located in 

Los Angeles County. It is 

often called the 

“Birthplace” of the Los 

Angeles metropolitan 

area. San Gabriel was incorporated in April, 

1913. The city’s 2018 estimated population is 

40,335. The City Manager is Mark Lazzaretto and 

the City Clerk is Julie Nguyen.  

Arminé Chaparyan was appointed Assistant City 

Manager in 2018. She joined the city staff in 

2014. She previously served in Santa Clarita and 

Ontario’s Housing and Neighborhood 

Revitalization Agency. She earned a BA from 

UCLA and an MPA from USC.  

 

Retired City Manager Mark Ochenduszko took this 

picture of the USS Midway in San Diego. Mark 

explains that the image was taken at “blue hour;” 

just after sunset when the camera sees the sky as a 

deep blue. This image is actually 3-photos 

combined in an HDR to balance the exposure. 

 
 

 

 

 
www.ekapr.com  

Englander Knabe & Allen (EKA) is one of the leading 

strategic communications and public affairs firms in 

Southern California. It is led by partners Matt Knabe, 

Marcus Allen, Eric Rose, Jeff McConnell, Adam 

Englander and Alex Cherin. We pride ourselves on 

providing a unique and strategic perspective on a 

wide variety of issues. 

EKA provides services in the areas of government 

affairs, public relations, political campaigns and crisis 

management.  In addition, our firm offers a wide 

array of professional litigation communication and 

expert witness services lead by our team of 

strategists, lawyers, journalists, and media relations 

specialists. 

Together, we have more than 100-years of combined 

experience and a multitude of relationships within 

the City & County of Los Angeles, and the 88 cities 

within Los Angeles County.  

To contact EKA, please call (213) 741-1500 or email 

matt@ekapr.com.  

http://www.ekapr.com/
mailto:matt@ekapr.com


 

 

 

City Manager Newsletter By Trackdown Management                                           Page 9

April, 2020                                                                                               Volume No. 13:  Issue No. 06
                                                         

borah Collins began her working career in Sausalito as an Administrative Assistant 

with an information technology and services firm in 1983.  In 1984 she went to work 

as a software support technician for an on-line software systems company in Chico. 

She joined the Chico city staff in 1994 as Community Services Officer (CSO), and in 

2001 she took a Management Analyst with the Chico Police Department.  In 2009 

she moved to the City Manager's Office in a Management Analyst post.  Deborah 

earned a BA in social work from California State University, Chico, and an MS in law 

from Champlain College.   

                                           
    

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.pars.org/ 

   

For more than 35 years, PARS has provided retirement 

plan and trust solutions designed exclusively for public 

agencies. With programs like the Pension Rate 

Stabilization Program (PRSP) and the PARS OPEB Trust, 

PARS has helped over 400 clients address unfunded 

obligations and lower liabilities. PARS is the pioneer of the 

PRSP, a first-of-its-kind program designed to provide local 

control over assets and potential for greater return than 

the general fund. With innovative retirement solutions 

tailored to the unique needs of each agency, PARS is a 

leading provider of retirement programs for public 

agencies, and the largest private provider of multiple-

employer Section 115 trusts in California.                                       

Since 1984 the PARS team has provided retirement 

services designed specifically for each public 

agency's unique needs aiming to provide superior 

employee benefits while improving management 

effectiveness, reducing costs, and simplifying 

administration.                                                                       

PARS can craft customized solutions; provide 

agencies guiding through the process to achieve 

bottom-line results; and redefine goals and 

objectives.                                                                            

Mitch Barker, Executive Vice President                                        

(800) 540-6369 ext. 116 or mbarker@pars.org   

 

 
ICMA is closely monitoring the Coronavirus (COVID-

19) situation and we want to confirm that the 2020 

ICMA Annual Conference will be held as planned 

September 23-26, 2020 in Toronto. We are currently 

planning on opening registration and housing in 

early June 2020. 

The safety of our attendees remains our highest 

priority and all appropriate measures are being 

taken to ensure this at the Metro Toronto 

Convention Center.  If you have any questions feel 

free to contact the ICMA Conference and Events 

team at conferenceteam@icma.org. 

Women in California Cities From 

San Francisco to San Jose 
 

San Jacinto incorporated in April, 1888 in San 

Diego County, after being founded in 1870. 

When Riverside County was created, San 

Jacinto became part of the new county. The 

2018 estimated population is 48,867. Rob 

Johnson is the City Manager and Angela N. 

Walton is the City Clerk.   

Tara Magner is the Economic 

Development & Special 

Projects Administrator in the 

City of San Jacinto. Tara 

began her public service 

career as a front desk 

receptionist for the City of San 

Juan Capistrano in February, 

2005. She was promoted to Administrative 

Specialist in June, 2005. In November, 2011 Tara 

took an Office Assistant position for the City of 

Menifee, and she was promoted to 

Administrative Coordinator in February, 2014. 

She joined the San Jacinto city staff in May, 2017 

as Executive Coordinator, and she was elevated 

to Economic Development & Special Projects 

Administrator in the City Manager’s Officer in 

October, 2018. Tara earned a BA in public 

administration from California Baptist University.  

 

 

 

 

 

                                                       

Archive picture showing then La Puente City 

Manager Robert Gutierrez and Jack Simpson in the 

mid-1990s. Jack was serving as an Interim 

Administrative Services Director. 

http://www.pars.org/
mailto:mbarker@pars.org
https://conference.icma.org/event-update-important-covid-19-information/
mailto:conferenceteam@icma.org
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 Women in California Cities From 

San Francisco to San Jose 
                                                                               

Kim Hitchcock (Schmitz) Is the 

Human Resources Manager for 

the City of San Jacinto. In 1999-

2001 Kim worked in Human 

Resources for Inland Counties 

Legal Services. She joined the 

San Bernardino Community 

College District as a Risk Management & 

Benefits Analyst in 2001, and moved to Moreno 

Valley in May, 2012 as a Human Resources 

Analyst.  Kim joined the San Jacinto city staff in 

April, 2019 as Human Resources Manager. She 

earned an AA from San Bernardino Valley 

College; a BA from California State University, 

San Bernardino and an MS in human resources 

management from Chapman University.  

Others from San Jacinto that were noted 

include: Cynthia Espinosa, the Assistant to the 

City Manager: and Michelle Holmes, the San 

Jacinto Finance Director. 

 

San Joaquin was incorporated in February, 1920 

in Fresno County. The city’s 2018 estimated 

population is 4,032. The first post office opened 

in in San Joaquin in 1913. Elizabeth Nunez is the 

City Manager and Lupe Estrada is the City Clerk 

and Human Resources Officer. 

 

Previous to her appointment to City Manager, 

Elizabeth Nunez served as a Consultant to the 

Fresno Unified School District between October, 

2010 and June, 2016. Before the FUSD she 

worked as a Program Manager for Community 

Catalysts of California for nearly 3-years in 

Fresno. Elizabeth earned a BA in social work from 

California State University, Fresno, and an MBA 

from the University of Phoenix. From February, 

2015 until December of that year, Elizabeth 

served as a Commissioner form the Fresno 

Economic Opportunities Commission.    

California 

JPIA                                

https://cjpia.org/ 

Jonathan Shull, Chief 

Executive Officer 

 

8081 Moody Street                                                                     

La Palma, California 

90623 

Telephone No. 

         800-229-2343 

 

 Providing innovative risk management solutions for 

public agencies for more than 40-years, the 

California Joint Powers Insurance Authority 

(California JPIA) is one of the largest municipal self-

insurance pools in the state, with more than 100 

member cities and other governmental 

agencies. Members actively participate in shaping 

the organization to provide important coverage for 

their operations. The California JPIA provides 

innovative risk management solutions through a 

comprehensive portfolio of programs and services, 

including liability, workers’ compensation, pollution, 

property, earthquake coverage, and extensive risk 

management training and loss control services. 

 

 

 

http://www.hdlcompanies.com/                                   

Telephone No. 714-879-5000                                                                                                                                               

HdL was founded in 1983 by former City Manager 

Robert "Bob" Hinderliter, who successfully 

championed legislation allowing independent 

verification of State Board of Equalization records.         

HdL expanded and improved with the help of a 

partnership with former City Manager                             

Lloyd de Llamas, the firm’s Executive Chairman.        

Andy Nickerson is the President of the firm.              

HdL Companies offers diverse services that include: 

allocation audits, economic analysis and program 

software regarding Sales Tax, and Property Tax, and 

Economic Development Services.                      

Office: 120 South State College Boulevard, Suite 200                                                                       

Brea, California 92821 

https://cjpia.org/
http://www.hdlcompanies.com/
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http://rwglaw.com/ 

                                                                                       

Roxanne Diaz, Steven L. Flower, Peter M. Thorson, 

Kevin Ennis, Gregory W. Stepanicich, Serita Young 

and Craig Steele are among the City Attorneys on 

the RWG staff. 

RWG is committed to excellence in the legal   

profession. The lawyers of choice for clients seeking 

reliable, efficient, and effective legal counsel. RWG 

delivers practical advice and solutions tailored to 

the unique needs of public entities. 

Working seamlessly across offices in Los Angeles, San 

Francisco, Orange County, Temecula and the 

Central Coast. The RWG team of experts provides 

the full scope of public law services. 

 

Roxanne Diaz is a member of the 

Board of Trustees of the California City 

Management Foundation (CCMF).     

Call RWG at telephone No. 213-626-

8484 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.willdan.com/solutions/financing-and-

revenue-optimization.aspx 

 

Willdan Financial Services can enhance city 

efficiency, effectiveness, and credibility by helping 

to generate revenue and optimize its administration. 

Willdan, founded in 1964, is a nationwide provider of 

value-added professional technical services.  

 

WFS President & CEO Mark Risco is a 

member of the California City 

Management Foundation (CCMF) 

Board of Trustees. 

 

Call Willdan Financial at           

telephone No. 800-755-6864  

 

 

Women in California Cities From 

San Francisco to San Jose 

 

 
Elizabeth Nunez,                    

City Manager                               

City of San Joaquin 

 

 
 

San Jose was incorporated in March, 1850. The 

San Jose Metropolitan Area has the most 

millionaires and the most billionaires in the United 

States per capita. San Jose is one of the 

wealthiest major cities in the world. It is the 

“Capital of Silicon Valley.” San Jose has the most 

expensive housing market in the country, with a 

median house price of nearly $1.1 million. The 

2018 estimate population is 1,030,119. David 

Sykes is the City Manager, and Jennifer Maguire 

is the Assistant City Manager.   

 

 

 

 

 

 
www.usi.com 

 

USI has developed sophisticated employee benefit 

programs for public entities for more than 30-years. 

USI helps agencies design innovative benefit 

solutions and provide benefit education to 

bargaining units. 

 

For more information contact Gary Delaney                

at (424) 390-0010 or gary.delaney@usi.com 

USI Insurance Services                                             

21250 Hawthorne Blvd., Suite 380                              

Torrance, CA 90503                                                                

Pam Rodrigues, GBDS, Manager 

pamela.rodrigues@usi.com 

http://rwglaw.com/
http://www.willdan.com/solutions/financing-and-revenue-optimization.aspx
http://www.willdan.com/solutions/financing-and-revenue-optimization.aspx
http://www.usi.com/
mailto:gary.delaney@usi.com
mailto:pamela.rodrigues@usi.com
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 Women in California Cities From 

San Francisco to San Jose 
 

Jennifer Maguire began in 

1991 when she was hired as an 

Analyst in the City of San Jose.  

In 1993 she moved up to 

become a Principal Budget 

Analyst, where she worked until 

1998.  That year she was 

selected to serve as the 

Assistant to the City Manager. In 2000 Jennifer 

became the Assistant Budget Director for the 

city, and she worked in that position until 2008, 

when she became the Budget Director. In 2013 

Jennifer was appointed Deputy City Manager, 

and she became the San Jose Assistant City 

Manager in 2015. In 2017 Jennifer received a 35-

year ICMA Service Award. She earned a BA in 

psychology, and an MBA from Santa Clara 

University.  

                                                                                          

Kim Walesh is the San Jose Deputy 

City Manager. Kim joined the staff 

in August, 2017 and serves as the 

Economic Development Director 

in addition to Deputy City 

Manager. Prior to joining the San 

Jose city staff, she was a co-

founder and managing Director of 

Collaborative Economics, and senior policy 

analyst for a private sector economic 

competitiveness firm.  Kim is the co-author of 

books on economics and civic entrepreneurs.  

Kim earned a BA in economics and humanities 

from Valparaiso University, and an MPP from 

Harvard University.  

 

Also, among the many women professionals 

working for the City of San Jose are: Rosario 

Neaves, Director of Communications; and 

Jennifer Schembri, Director of Employee 

Relations and Human Resources. 

 

 

 
https://www.wolfhousing.com/ 

 

Former City Administrator    

Wesley Wolf, Founder 

Telephone No. 909-345-7849  

wesley@wolfco.net 

 

Wolf & Company Inc., founded in 1993, provides 

municipal consulting services, program 

administration and oversight & insurance advisory 

serves to state and local governments, housing 

finance agencies, not-for-profit corporations, 

insurance companies, mortgage bankers, 

investment bankers and institutional investors in the 

tax exempt and taxable municipal market.  

                                                                                             

Municipal Advisor Tammy Ofek 

tammyo@wolfco.net 
Wolf & Company is register with the SEC and MSRB as a 

municipal advisor.   
 

   1408 Copper Mountain Drive                                 

Diamond Bar, California 91765 

 

 

 
 

http://www.nwfg.com/ 
 

A Woman-Owned Firm:  
Newcomb Williams Financial Group (NWFG) is a 

woman-owned affiliate of an investment banking 

firm providing underwriting and financial advisory 

services to public agencies, including school 

districts, and non-profit corporations.                          
Experts in mobile home park financings, certificates of 

participation, general obligation bond financings, tax 

allocation refunding, revenue and expense projections 

modeling, utilities and energy financings and 

implementation of special tax methodologies. 

Pam Newcomb,                  

Janees Williams 

and               

William D'Allaird 
are among the firm's 

professionals.   

   

Telephone No. 760-860-0222 

https://www.wolfhousing.com/
mailto:wesley@wolfco.net
mailto:tammyo@wolfco.net
http://www.nwfg.com/
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http://www.wolfhousing.com/ 

Wolf & Company Inc., is a housing, financial and 

insurance advisory firm that provides services to state 

and local governments, not-for-profit corporations, 

insurance companies, mortgage bankers, 

investment bankers and institutional investors in the 

areas of affordable housing programs, with a 

specialized emphasis on: 

First Time Home Buyer Programs  

Lease to Own Programs  

Down Payment Assistance Programs  

Mobile home Park Acquisition Programs  

Mortgage Portfolio Management & Asset Sales  

Program Administration & Oversight Agent Services  

Strategic Consulting  

Bidding Agent Services on Guaranteed Investment 

Contracts (GIC)  

Since 1993, Wolf & Company Inc., has helped design, 

market and structure single family mortgage revenue 

bond issues, whole loan sales transactions, taxable 

single family mortgage bond programs with down 

payment assistance, down payment assistance 

programs, lease to own programs and is a provider 

of mortgage bond program administration and 

oversight agent services. Wolf & Company Inc. works 

nationally and internationally. 

 

Wolf & Company Founder Wesley Wolf, who is a 

former City Administrator, is seen here on the left at a 

city event, and on the right with retired Norwalk City 

Manager Ernie Garcia.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Municipal Consulting/Financial Advisor Services 
The firm takes a client-focused approach to 

providing financial advisory services to public and 

private sector clients nationwide. Please contact 

Tammy Ofek for these services.         

 

tammyo@wolfco.net 

 

Wolf & Company Housing and Mortgage 

Finance Programs 

   
In today’s standard assembly line, affordable 

housing, and mortgage marketplace, inevitably 

someone gets left out. We ensure that you, the client, 

are provided a housing/mortgage product or 

program drafted to your individual needs, risk 

parameters, and geographical specifications. At 

Wolf & Company, housing and mortgage products 

are designed and marketed with attentive care, and 

uncommon resources, customized specifically to 

meet these individual needs. 
 

Please contact Wesley Wolf at 949-235-0525 or 

wesley@wolfco.net                                                   

Municipal Advisor Tammy Ofek.               

tammyo@wolfco.net                                                             

Please visit the company website at: 

www.Wolfhousing.com 

 

A Sample of What We Can Do:  

Successor Agency to the El Monte Community 

Redevelopment Agency Taxable Tax Allocation 

Refunding Bonds Series 2017                                       

Estimate: $31,900,000 

The Successor Agency to the El Monte Community 

Redevelopment Agency is issuing its Series 2017. 

Wolf & Company has been appointed as Financial 

Advisor in connection with the bonds. The refunding 

was expected to close in May, 2017  

For information on the duties of the Financial Advisor 

and/or to discuss a potential financing, please 

contact Wesley Wolf or Tammy Ofek at                  

213-744-0437 or 949-235-0525  

 

Wolf & Company is registered with the SEC (ID#867-

00086) and MSRB (ID#K0212) as a municipal advisor.  

Tammy Ofek is the Municipal Advisor for Wolf & 

Company. 
 

 

 

 

Wolf & Company Inc. 
1408 Copper Mountain Drive 

Diamond Bar, California 91765 

909-345-7849 

www.Wolfhousing.com 

http://www.wolfhousing.com/
mailto:tammyo@wolfco.net
mailto:wesley@wolfco.net
mailto:tammyo@wolfco.net
file:///C:/Users/Jack/AppData/Roaming/Microsoft/Word/www.Wolfhousing.com
file:///C:/Users/Jack/AppData/Roaming/Microsoft/Word/www.Wolfhousing.com
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Picking Up the Pieces: Long 

Beach Acting City Manager Tom 

Modica is the new City Manager 

replacing City Manager Pat West, 

who retired in September, 2019. 

Tom started work for Long Beach 

in 2002 as a Management 

Assistant. He worked his was 

through a number of assignments 

and became Assistant City 

Manager in 2014. Tom is a past-

participant in a “Proof of Life” lunch. City Manager 

Jeff Moneda of Foster City has resigned to take a 

position in Southern California.  Jeff joined the Foster 

City staff in 2014 as the Public Works Director.  He was 

appointed City Manager in 2018. Jeff previously 

worked in the Public Works Departments of the Cities 

of Chula Vista, La Palma and Milpitas. El Centro City 

Clerk Diane Caldwell retired after 38-years of public 

service.  “It’s bittersweet, I will miss my co-workers and 

my friends but I’m super excited to see a permanent 

vacation,” she told well-wishers. She was originally 

hired by former El Centro City Clerk Rita Noden in 

May, 1981 as a 17-year old student at Central Union 

High School. Norma Wyles is the new El Centro City 

Clerk. Mill Valley has extended the city’s City 

Manager recruitment efforts. The city had planned to 

have a new City Manager in place by mid-May. 

However, with the coronavirus pandemic continuing, 

the City now expects to have a new City Manager 

installed by early June. Mill Valley City Manager Jim 

McCann began his tenure in 2010, and announced 

his retirement in October of last year. San Bernardino 

City Manager Teri Ledoux’s employment agreement 

is set to expire December 31, 2020. The City has 

retained an Orange County based executive 

recruiter to find her successor. Teri was appointed 

City Manager last year in June, a month after former 

City Manager Andrea Miller was dismissed. Andrea 

recently reached a $750,000 settlement agreement 

to conclude her breach-of-contract suit against the 

city. David Gassaway is the new Assistant City 

Manager in the City of Fairfield. Most recently David 

served as the City Manager in Solvang. He previously 

worked as Assistant to the City Manager in the Cities 

of Rancho Cordova and Indian Wells. Eureka City 

Manager Dean Lotter started working in the position 

in December, 2019.  He took over for City Manager 

Greg Sparks, who retired after serving Eureka for five-

years. Dean previously served 13-years as the City 

Manager in New Brighton, Minnesota. He earned a 

BA from the University of Wisconsin and a Master’s 

degree from Mankato State University. Dean grew up 

in Green Bay, Wisconsin.  

Retired City Manager Kevin O’Rourke and 

Trackdown’s Jack Simpson. Kevin is a past President 

of the City Managers’ Department of the League of 

California Cities, and he also served as a Regional 

Vice President on the ICMA Executive Board. Both 

Kevin and Jack are former CCMF Board Members. 

               
Wolf & Company Founder Wes Wolf and retired 

Rocklin City Manager Dr. Carlos A. Urrutia. The two 

met up on a trip to France. 
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More Pieces Picked Up: Former 

Placentia City Administrator 

(2008-2015) and former City 

Manager in Azusa (2015-2017) 

Troy Butzlaff, is currently the 

Chief Executive Officer of 

Athenian Partner, LLC. Troy 

served as the Director of 

Administrative Services in the City of La Puente from 

2017 until his retirement in 2019. He previously served 

as the Assistant City Manager in Palm Springs and 

Indian Wells. Troy earned a BA and MPA from the 

University of La Verne. He is an ICMA Credentialed 

City Manager, and a veteran of the “Proof of Life” 

lunch program. Reno, Nevada Assistant City 

Manager Susan C. Schlerf began her public service 

career as a Research Analyst for the City of South 

Lake Tahoe in 1985. She worked her way up in the 

organization and became Assistant City Manager in 

1995. Susan left South Lake Tahoe in 2003. She earned 

a BA from Humboldt State University.  

 

“You can’t make footprints in the sands of time if 

you’re sitting on your butt. And, who wants to make 

butt prints in the sands of time?”                                            

--Bob Moawad 

SHORTS: *Henry T. Garcia, a UCLA graduate, served 

as City Manager in Colton (1998-2001), Rialto (2001-

2011), and Moreno Valley (2011-2013). *Retired 

veteran City Manager Timothy J. Casey served as an 

Administrative Intern in Manhattan Beach starting in 

September, 1972. *After serving as City Manager in 

Morgan Hill (1990-1992) and Fremont (1992-2004), Jan 

Perkins, a former member of the California City 

Management Foundation (CCMF) Board, has 

worked as a management consultant since 2005. 

*Danielle Foster has served as the Housing Policy 

Manager for the City of Sacramento since October, 

2019. *Hermosa Beach City Manager Suja Lowenthal 

served as a Long Beach City Council Member for ten 

years (June, 2006-July, 2016). *Irvine Deputy City 

Manager Michelle Grettenberg earned a BS in 

criminal justice from California State University, Los 

Angeles and an MPA from California State University, 

Fullerton. *Matthew West is the City Manager in the 

City of Tustin, where he started with the city in 

September 2001 as an Assistant Planner. *Since June, 

2019 Brad McKinney has served as the San Dimas 

Assistant City Manager, and previousl to that he 

served in assignments in Anaheim, Claremont, 

Rosemead and Alhambra. *April Fool’s Day was 

started on April 1, 1564 in France. *Fabiola Wong has 

served as the Planning Manager in San Dimas since 

January, 2016.*Retired City Manager Daniel P. 

Joseph served as the Assistant City Manager in the 

City of Seal Beach in November, 1980. *Menifee 

Economic Development Director Gina Gonzalez 

began her public service career in 2007 as a Field 

Representative for a State Assembly Member and 

then a State Senator In 2010, *Weott, California is an 

unincorporated community on the Eel River in 

Humbolldt County that was known as Helm’s Mill or 

Helms Camp before 1925. *University of San 

Francisco Professor Dr. Monika L. Hudson is a former 

East Palo Alto City Manager (1999-2002).  *John L. 

Ruppel Jr., who earned a BA from the University of 

Notre Dame, served as the City Manager in the City 

of Riverbank from August, 1975 to February, 1978, 

*James S. Mocaus served as the City Manager in 

South Pasadena (1967-1971), Baldwin Park (1971-

1975) and San Juan Capistrano (1975-1981). Mill 

Valley has extended the application deadline for the 

City’s City Manager recruitment following City 

Manager Jim McCann’s retirement. 

LETTERS:  

Thank you for mentioning me in your great 

newsletter. You are a stand-up City Manager, 

who gives so much to the profession.    

Phil Vince 

Trackdown: Thank you Phil. You are way too kind. 

We hope that you are enjoying your time on the 

East Coast. 

Your newsletter is more important than ever. 

Thanks for your dedication. Glad we have been 

friends for so many years.                                                                                

You and Susan have improved our lives. We 

appreciate you guys!  

Wade McKinney 

Trackdown:  Thank you Wade for your many 

years of service as a City Manager. Your 

dedication and “stick-to-it-ness” has been 

remarkable. 


